
Appendix B 

Comments from On-line Feedback Form 

This comment is about flower beds created at park entrances, etc.  A few years ago the entrance to 

Holton Heights Park was redone.  Two "flower beds" were put in with lilies and a few little bushes.  They 

have not been tended to since and they are a "frightful mess".  If the town will not maintain the flower 

beds, then just plant grass.  That would avoid the "eyesore". 

 

Please consider increasing the months in which the splash pads are open - include all of May and 

September and October.  Climate change is the driving factor making summers hotter and longer. The 

kids and parents will appreciate it 

 

A summary of this plan would be useful, minus all the jargon. Just the main points.  There will be 

obvious concern about the town's intention to acquire privately owned land.  One minor comment. Why 

all the illustrations of parks in the US, pleasant as they are? 

 

I am very much in favour of the Town acquiring more public parkland, woodland and wetland, especially 

Bronte Creek park .It's important though to recognize the negative impact of high and medium density 

development on the community, especially by the lake and residential neighbourhoods. High rises 

create a lot of problems and spoil the look of the town. Instead please consider building more affordable 

low rise housing on top of the many one-story industrial buildings along Speers Road and other areas. 

While this may not affect Oakville specifically, it's also important to prevent development on existing 

green space in Milton and Burlington which also affects Oakville residents. As you say in your plan, these 

green spaces are a lifeline. They are critical to people's physical and mental health and we need more 

wide swaths of woodland and wetland as well as urban parks. I strongly support Oakville's commitment 

to growing green areas within and around the town. 

 

Some with shaded areas trees, roof tops,  butterfly garden, meditative area 

 

When planning park space, the Town of Oakville should plan for park space that can accommodate large 

groups at such events as outdoor music concerts, outdoor movie screenings, festivals, outdoor group 

fitness classes (ex. yoga in the park, tai chi etc.). Having grown up in the beautiful, lakefront city of 

Kingston, lived near the very community-focused city of Columbia, Maryland and taken park in 

numerous outdoor fitness classes, concerts and festivals in Burlington, our family has experienced 

firsthand how such park spaces —and the events that they host—are essential when trying to foster a 

true sense of community. I’m more than happy to provide additional input on future projects if needed. 

 



One park, help from indigenous people ask for their input for a tranquil setting  and what activities 

might be enjoyed by all.  What about an area maze, did you know signs, do a certain exercise and move 

on 

 

 [1.] I strongly disagree with Recommendation 1 [to achieve 2.2 ha/1000 people], as this represents a 

DECREASE from our current  ratio of 2.56. We must strive to maintain or increase our current parkland-

to-people ratio. [2.] The Plan requires much greater focus on improving the amount of publicly 

accessible WATERFRONT. Oakville is much inferior to Toronto, Mississauga, Burlington, and many other 

communities on Lake Ontario that have extensive and spectacular public waterfront areas. Oakville 

Council must be much more aggressive in obtaining public access for every waterfront property 

redevelopment. [3.] School-board lands must NEVER be sold for redevelopment. [4.] Golf courses, 

including - and especially - Glen Abbey, should all be REDEVELOPED in a manner that allows public 

access to the key areas of greenspace, and the environmentally irresponsible grass should be largely 

converted to natural vegetation. 

 

I think the town should try to include park plans that preserve mixed ecosystems. The town tends to 

preserve forests and designated hills and grasslands. It’s very important that trails connect parks and 

that grasslands are represented in the park infrastructure. More should be done to represent bio-

diversity, but also forest infrastructure lacks the stewardship of time in memorial. Indigenous people 

didn’t just let forests grow uncontrollably thick. They made them manoeuvrable and spaced the trees 

apart. They shouldn’t just sit and overgrow. Finally, the way in which the rolling landscape is preserved 

at the gold course is a good model for how a scenic park should be. We need that kind of park space in 

town and the way it was privatized for the golf course created a kind of social elitism which we should 

stay away from. 

 

I'm not sure if this is the right place but I spend a lot of time visiting the ponds in my neighbourhood 

(across the street from Pinery Park on Rockingham and Bayshore Drive pond) These are wonderful 

ponds and have offered many opportunities to view wildlife.  Each pond has one bench but the benches 

really don't offer the opportunity to sit and enjoy the view as they are not positioned well or they have 

obstructed views.  It would be lovely to have a couple of different places to sit at each pond to be able 

to take in everything the pond has to offer from a different advantage point.  

 

A great deal of work has gone into preparing this draft.  Parks and open spaces are such an integral part 

of a healthy community and it is so important to properly plan, create, maintain and sustain into the 

future.  Many thanks to the staff for their time and effort to ensure Oakville's green spaces. 

 



We are counsel to North Oakville Community Builders Inc., trustee to the North Oakville East Developers 

Group (the “Group”), which is comprised of a number of landowners within North Oakville East 

Secondary Plan area (“North Oakville East”). 

The Group has reviewed the Draft of the Town of Oakville Parks Plan – 2031 (the “Parks Plan”). The 

Group wishes to clarify an aspect of the draft Parks Plan. 

The North Oakville East Master Parkland Agreement dated August 13, 2007 (the “NOE Master Parkland 

Agreement”) is a comprehensive agreement between the Group and the Town of Oakville (the “Town”) 

that governs all matters pertaining to the dedication of parkland in North Oakville East. As noted in 

recommendation #15 of the draft Parks Plan: 

It is important to note that the North Oakville Planning Area is subject to its own parkland dedication 

agreement, and no recommendations in this Parks Plan is designed to impact that agreement. 

Although this language appears to contain a clear recognition of the NOE Master Parkland Agreement, 

similar language does not appear within other sections of the draft of the Parks Plan. 

For example, recommendation #19 recommends that the Town consider its options for achieving long-

term park needs within its defined “Strategic Growth Areas”. We note that certain Strategic Grown 

Areas are located within the boundary of North Oakville East and, therefore, this recommendation does 

not apply to Strategic Growth Areas within North Oakville East. Similarly, recommendation #46 

recommends that the Town’s Parkland By-law applies to all applications submitted and deemed 

complete by the Town, and that parkland conveyance or cash-in-lieu be required as a condition to all 

such applications. In both circumstances, lands within North Oakville East may not be subject to the 

recommendation because the NOE Master Parkland Agreement contains its own discreet requirements. 

The Group is concerned that only recognizing the NOE Master Parkland Agreement in recommendation 

#15 suggests that it does not apply to other recommendations in the Parks Plan. Therefore, for clarity, 

the Group asks that a clear recognition of the NOE Master Parkland Agreement be provided in an 

introductory or concluding paragraph of the final version of the Parks Plan. 

 Please note that this letter is only submitted on behalf of the overall Group. Individual landowners 

within the Group may have other comments on the draft Parks Plan. 

 

Residents of Oakville have worked for over 30 years to ensure that development is created around a 

connected skeleton of natural environmental spaces that protect the ecosystems and species that are 

the very foundation of a healthy community. This requires protecting these spaces from the incursion of 

light, noise, pollutants and human intrusion that disrupts the sustainability of flora and fauna. My deep 

concern is that the current plan proposes to increase the conversion of more of these protected areas to 

human use and activity in order to meet the parkland standard. We need to protect our designated 

contiguous natural areas to achieve the outcome of strictly preserving these areas for nature. 

 

 



Other Public Comments  
 
Gary Reed: 
 
1) BIAs to provide capital funds for improvements and maintenance … At the present the BIAs 
have no extra funds for this recommendation and to raise commercial taxs to compensate would 
be risking the commercial viability…. At present a 3800 commercial  square foot building in 
Bronte pays $30,000 a year in taxs . 
 
2) As we strive for affordable housing a parkland dedication cost of $22,269 per unit will not 
help . 
 
3) Bronte is lacking Tennis and Pickle ball Facilities ( there is a waiting list of 1200 people at the 
Bronte tennis Club?) and the courts on East street are in need of repair ( its embarrassing ) I 
believe you need to look into your numbers ? 
 
 

Chris Kowalchuk: 

My comments are primarily concerning the Shared pathway trail system in Oakville, and 
clarification/transparency around DC & CBC funds spent on public space, as it relates to specific 
developments. 
 
they are: 
 
Missing Curb cuts, crosswalks, & connectivity east/west-north/south,  
for accessibility, and functionality. 
 
 

Wanda Crichton: 
 
The Town of Oakville has an opportunity to create greater equity in the Parks services that all residents 

receive.   Council is constrained by an ill-advised & out-dated Town Master Plan.  The misguided super-

sized, over-dense Strategic Growth Areas, (SGAs) are already creating, many social problems, which 

will only increase. (traffic & air pollution, lack of parking, grossly insufficient local schools, limited access 

to parks & recreation, etc.)  This is evidenced by some of the mis-guided proposals in the Parks Plan 

and proposed By Law meant to deal with this.   

It is astonishing that a 200 page report about Parks, makes little or no mention of the Climate 

Emergency, nor how its  Recommendations will mitigate this in any way.  There is no mention of how 

the Recommendations make this “Livable” for all residents.  

The following points must be considered in the Parks Plan: 

1. The Town is creating 2 classes of citizens…those that will have reasonably close access to most 

types of Park and recreational activities, and those who will not.  The “have nots” will live in or 

immediately adjacent to the SGA’s. This is fundamentally wrong and inequitable. All tax payers 



pay at the same rate, yet report recommends entrenching certain types of parks for certain 

areas only, including a lack of sufficient green space for the SGAs.  

The document indicates that there will be insufficient Active Park plans in the Strategic Growth 

areas. (SGAs).  Yet, these are the very areas that will need them the most, with highest 

population, which will definitely include families who have no other options. This just 

demonstrates poor & inequitable planning. 

2. (Pages 28 to 31 of Recommendations). Basically it proposes that: SGA’s generally not be 

provided with Community Parks, Neighbourhood Parks or Parkettes that would have basic 

expected amenities like:  playground areas for children, benches, grass, trees, etc. Those are 

recommended for existing communities only.  

 It recommends only small & concrete spaces, to support the largest density of population.  Sliver 

parks ( 6 feet wide concrete), pocket parks ??? ,Community Link ( basically paved walkways) for 

SGA’S.  All concrete. How this can qualify as adequate recreational space, in any way green, 

for thousands of residents that will include families? This is wrong. 

 While I agree that not all parks would contain all amenities, it is clearly wrong to suggest that 

SGA’S should be completely deprived of even remotely accessible basic green space that is 

critical for people’s well-being. It may be reasonable that we all may travel a bit further for large 

fields like baseball, but basic access to a simple playground area, some trees, grass and a bench 

without concrete & in close proximity to where you live, should be universal across Town. 

The Alleged justification for this 2-tier system is insulting as follows: 

3. The idea of 2 classes of citizens is justified by the suggestion that people “choose” a more 

urban life style; therefore they won’t mind the absence of green space and basic park 

amenities like a bench with grass & trees or a basic playground set where they live.  This is not 

entirely the case. 

While that may be the case for some, the choice is more likely driven by actual necessity. Costs 

of housing are astronomical. Due to this, the actual populations housed in the SGA’s will be 

greater, as people will have no choice but to double up in smaller units.  This is already 

happening. There will be more people who will need parks, not fewer, in these areas.  Past 

trends do not reflect current realities. I submit the population estimates for these areas are low. 

 

4. There is a complete absence of affordable housing in Oakville, a failure of this Council and its 

predecessors to try & address in part  through development applications.  This creates the 

need to ensure adequate Community Park space in the areas with the most reasonable 

(although there currently are none) housing costs.  A 2 bedroom condo in a tower still under 

construction at Trafalgar & Dundas, is for sale today for 980,000 (297 Oak Park). There is no play 

area for children, no open green space, and a walk to the nearest park requires crossing roads 

and parking lots.  Is this Livable? 



Community parks will be needed in all SGA’s as many families will have no alternative but to 

try & live there. To propose they have no close green space in proximity is frankly, 

unacceptable. 

 

Developers promote their condo towers by touting green parks and trails, not concrete pads.  

They fail to disclose that much of this won’t be readily accessible in many of their new or 

proposed developments, nor will schools, or that it is a 10 minute drive to Waterfront Parks or 

Downtown amenities is a fallacy. 

Many residents in existing long-term neighbourhoods did not “choose” to live adjacent to an 

SGA, as currently proposed with this extreme level of density.  Their property values and 

degradation of neighbourhood due to increased traffic, pressure of overuse & crowding of 

existing park & recreational facilities, etc. are severely negatively impacted. Other areas are left 

totally unscathed.  

What is needed? 

The By-law confirming that all SGA’s be provided a basic minimum Community Park of sufficient size 

to support the population density in close proximity. This may be supplemented by the other types of 

smaller concrete spaces, but should not replace the sorely- needed green space entirely. 

This should not require walking almost 1 km away (800 metres as the report proposes) .  Location should 

avoid the necessity of crossing one of the major Regional arterial roads where possible.  

 

5. If equitable access to park and recreational facilities will not exist, then the property owners 

in those SGAs and immediately adjacent affected areas should pay a lower tax rate, or get a 

tax credit to acknowledge this.. They do not have, and never will, have reasonably equitable 

access to basic Town Park services and amenities, based on this proposal.   

 

6. Cash in lieu should be the exception, not the rule. The By-law should state this and should 

further direct, that the cash in lieu taken from SGAs  be directly returned to park and 

recreation services within the boundaries of the SGA’s, or immediately adjacent to the SGA’s.  

This should be clearly and transparently tracked.  

The funds are coming from the SGA’s and should not be re-directed to other areas of Town that 

are not experiencing the same degree of intensification, & are  already well-serviced.  This is 

totally unfair, and does not serve the needs of the residents of the SGAs. 

 

7. Decisions on Cash in Lieu vs Parkland, or some combination, should only be made by elected 

Council representatives, with direct public input on large scale projects. This should not be 

delegated, nor there any exceptions, particularly for large-scale developments.  

The report suggests that these decisions be made by Director of Planning, Director Parks and 

Town Solicitor.  This is totally undemocratic, and leaves no accountability or transparency for 



the public. There is too much “closed door” decision-making surrounding developments already. 

This a function that Council should not delegate, nor should they be allowed to do so. 

 

8. Where a decision is made for Cash in Lieu, there should be full rationale publicly provided, and 

also a specific designation in the By law that those funds will be spent to support park and 

recreational facilities for the affected SGAs. The funds should be spent to benefit the 

communities from which they are taken. 

 

9. There should be no exemptions awarded to reduce the requirement for provision of parkland 

as defined in the By Law.  

The developers do not require exemptions.  They will obtain all the exemptions they want from 

the OLT. OLT provides consistent rulings that generally do not comply with By Laws or support 

Plans derived by elected Municipal Councils on significant matters. They simply grant developers 

free reign.   

Major Developers have no need for any exemptions, particularly in the large scale developments 

underway, or being considered. The Mattamys, Great Gulf, Mintos, etc. do not require 

exemptions, nor are they financially strapped.  While their costs are certainly rising, they have 

made out like bandits in past years, and prices have reflected that. They can certainly afford to 

have a more reasonable profit margin during these economic times, as evidenced by the 

financial reports on their company websites. 

 

 

10. REPORT IGNORES THE MAJOR ISSUES RELATED TO CLIMATE EMERGENCY  

This report virtually ignores and in some respects counter-acts totally the Climate Emergency 

Declaration.  Please consider the following: 

 

11. No Mitigation of Climate Change Emergency by minimum Mandated Green Park Space in 

SGA’s 

Large swaths of land, which currently absorb run-off , provide a home for birds & other wildlife are 

being swallowed up by concrete developments in the SGA’s, with no or minimal green space. This 

increases flood risks , water management issues,( and numerous other social  issues).  Trees are all 

routinely removed.   

Yet in the very areas that have the most concrete, it is proposed that concrete areas be considered 

parks ( vs greenspace)  e.g. a pathway 8 to 12 feet wide ( how an extension of a sidewalk is 

considered a park begs logic), concrete squares, etc.   

You are creating heat islands in these SGAs so proposing concrete parks as the only component of 

parkland within (400 to 800 plus metres of a dwelling),  is inconsistent with impacts of climate 

change, what is needed by residents, and the broader community.  

This is totally contrary to the health of residents in communities   I have delegated previously on the 

dangers of just creating high rise concrete jungles. 



12. Increased Driving to Parks , Traffic inconsistent with stated Purpose of SGAs & Climate 

Emergency 

Following this proposed rationale, you are expecting people to drive themselves, and their 

children, to access Parks of all types, in other areas of Town.  This is completely inconsistent with 

the premise that these SGA’s would be self-contained walkable communities, close to all services 

and amenities, where cars would not necessarily be needed.  This was Council’s justification for 

this level of intensity.  It is wrong and misplaced, and this parks situation is evidence of that. 

You are creating more traffic & pollution within the Town, by expecting these residents to access 

basic park services in other areas of Town, & where parking is limited already.  You are basically 

requiring them to own a car, & drive to access basic park amenities, (Community Park), (and most 

Active Park amenities), that should be reasonably available to them closer to where they live.  It is 

also inconsistent with the Climate Emergency declaration of the Town.  Public transit won’t be a 

viable alternative to getting to these various parks. 

You can’t rely on school lands to provide some of this….as many are not even built, and children 

will be bussed away from the SGA’s for years. Many won’t ever live near their schools. 

What is needed?  Some level of Active Parkland needs to be designated in the By-law for all areas, 

including SGAs, as well as green space. While Active may be lower in SGAs than other areas, it still 

needs to be there in some portion.  This is only equitable in trying to mitigate the 2-tier system 

proposed.  

13. The Bylaw should at the very least require total climate change mitigation strategies in the 

design of any nature of land, parks or open spaces in the SGA’s, and for that matter across the 

entire Town. Concrete pavement should not cover most or all of these surfaces. 

 

14. A minimum tree canopy in all park types needs to be identified in the By Law, & these need to 

be maximized in SGA’s. The report identifies the role trees take in reducing air pollution and 

mitigating heat islands. More trees are needed in the SGA’s due to their density, not less, as is 

proposed by the so-called concrete “parks”: Pathways, walkways, etc. A paved sidewalk does 

not constitute a park, nor does it have a large tree to cool, clean the air, & help absorb run off. 

 

15. The Town should take immediate steps to secure & designate some existing Town-owned 

lands for parkland, particularly in open areas that remain in the SGAs.  That is a cost-free way 

of starting the Land Bank proposed where most needed.   

 

16. Parks should be Public, Period. 

The concept of POPS, or Strata, etc. as qualifying toward Parklands is misguided. There is no 

control, and who notifies the public of access rights, and who enforces that compliance 

occurs?  

Will a list of available POPS be available to the public on Town website? 

Who will bear costs of repair, future replacement, standards, equipment, that is enforceable? 



What happens in Condo developments with inadequate Condo reserve funds, potential 

bankruptcy controlled by private boards? 

 

17. Park Design 

The By law should mandate meaningful public consultation on the type and design of parks 

within their areas, both for existing neighbourhoods and SGA’s.  

 

18. Revisit the Master Plan - Make Better Use of Existing Parks without Requiring Long Travel 

from Residences 

By also allowing reasonable “missing middle”, infill, development in all Wards and areas of 

Town, this would make more equitable use of existing land, & parkland for new residents. 

The Province has no rules prohibiting that.  

 

 

The decision made to limit sprawl in Halton should have consequences for everyone.  Re-look 

at Master Plan, including Parks is needed. All citizens in all areas of Oakville and Halton need to 

bear some of the intensification.  That would also make better use of all existing parkland, & 

mitigate the cost of future acquisition. 

 

It was recommended this Parks Plan be reviewed at minimum every 5 years.  Why has this not 

been applied to the Town Master Plan, which clearly has major faults that are evidenced by this 

important issue of Parks?  

Why has this not been done for areas like the Uptown Core, which has an out-dated plan with 

out-dated assumptions about use of transit, traffic, and actual population that can be safely 

sustained ecologically in the area? 

 

Take steps now while you can, to ensure a more equitable quality of life for all residents, and all who pay 

residential taxes, when it comes to parks. To do anything less, is absconding your fiduciary responsibility 

to treat all citizens as equitably as possible. 


